
 

 
 

 

          

 

 

 

 

Callington Lions Honey Fair. Sat. 28th  Sept. 

As the only town in Cornwall that still retains a 

Honey Fair, the streets of Callington are given over 

to craft stalls, a Town Crier competition, live 

music, a fun fair and those all important honey 

competitions. Always a friendly community event, 

many local charities and organisations participate 

and the Town’s churches join in with exhibitions. 

The fair has been running annually since 1267 

until the 1940’s and was brought back to life in 

1978 and is well supported.  

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

As we move into a NEW YEAR we reflect 
over the past year, remembering those we have 

lost, events we have celebrated, milestones 
accomplished and plans for the future… Some 
plans we know we have no hope of doing, or 

promises we know we won’t keep, but we still 
make them.  

Maybe THIS Year will be different ! 
 
 
 

The CONNECTION Team 

look forward to hearing from you at 
editor@south-hill.co.uk 

 

If There’s a next newsletter please send your 
articles, by the 15th of the month. 

 Thank You.  
This is our web site. 

https://south-hill.co.uk 

Our advertisers 
Recycling for Charity project 

our Facebook group 

 
this is the  

Parish hall web site 
Parish council web site 

 

 

STILL NEEDED: An editor for this newsletter. 
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. 
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In this edition: 
Gardens of Mercy have withdawn their 

planning application.  
 

CHANGES to our Council Waste and 
Recycling over the holiday period. 
 

Walk to School through Maders 
correspondence from Cornwall Council.  

 

January 7th ROB BARRATT comic poet and 

singer 7pm The Parish Hall with the WI. 

 

Church News         Hall Updates 
 

WI report              SHARE Event 
 

Recycling for Charity, save those plastic 
sweet tubs.  

 
Support our advertisers all listed on the 
back page.  

 
Caroline Rimmer  would like your real 

Christmas trees for her sheep and goats.  
Please note they must not be sprayed with 

non drop chemicals etc. 
If you have a tree you would like to donate 

tregaverfibre@outlook.com     or you can drop 

to the FREE Corner in Golberdon Square.  

 

Smithys Waste real tree collection. 
We will be collecting real Christmas trees and 

raising money for the neonatal intensive care 

at Derriford hospital.  

Callington area will be 7th  January 2025 

Trees up to 6ft a minimum donation £5 

Trees over 6ft a minimum donation £7 

Book a collection by phoning 07754 097968 

100% donations goes to the unit. We cover 

all other costs involved in the collections. 

 

Phone to arrange a collection.  

Remove all tinsel and 

decorations and have 

your tree ready at the agreed 

location and time.  

 

 
 

 

mailto:editor@south-hill.co.uk
https://south-hill.co.uk/
https://south-hill.co.uk/local-advertisers/
https://south-hill.co.uk/charity-recycling/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/southhillparish
https://www.southhillparishhall.org.uk/
https://www.south-hill-pc.gov.uk/index.php
https://www.facebook.com/groups/609683751019500/user/787703242/?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZUQhIMghC87HP_P-UUZJpkowswn7GCEr_8aXHXry-QvBeWavDuMEpx6FidJR3Ko4uGS8DlirOlWp0Bf_LGivYFe0fX-mztwcQmAWiogBnVphRQNS6FfG1fqyWcg7-xQoeTn1DO83NDe0aPaCy3L4DSyg05Jf1_i3HhnV_FJBUmhaSqPGAsGFew94pq8UVJ8XWQ17DSk1dSu9IAkLzpFt1tzehW9UIhuuXet9_kJL4PmVN3y77RqIW5z9u4N49N_ZYA&__tn__=%2CP-R-R
mailto:tregaverfibre@outlook.com


 
SANTA Sleigh Friday December 20th  
A huge success again…. This year we visited Addison Park care home in Callington, who were all 

waving as we drove in having watched us arrive on the Santa Tracker.  

Next stop was at CAMELOT Kennels, we met Lizzy, David and the beautiful Honey (pictured here).  

Then onto at Bray Shop and we made a circuit 

around the whole of South Hill parish.  

Thank you to everyone that came out and waved to 

Santa so he could hand over lots of free gifts…  

The Santa tracker worked great again. 

Lots of photos were taken, here are some THE 

CONNECTION ELVES TOOK…  

https://south-hill.co.uk/south-hill-santa-2024/  

 

The CONNECTION donated £50 to Cornwall Air 

Ambulance for the use of SANTA’s SLEIGH.  

The tracker was donated for free this year. 

The gifts were all donated.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

……………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………….. 

 

German Shepherd Rescue Elite, GSRE, was established by Allison Clarke and myself Lizzy Brown, to 

help unwanted, abandoned and neglected German Shepherds and just as importantly, offer 

education to the public on the responsibilities and pros and cons of owning a large working breed 

dog.   

We rely totally on donations, grants and fundraising events to fund the work we do and could not 

operate without the fantastic team of dedicated volunteers, which is now 600 strong, across the 

country. At present we have about 40 dogs in commercial kennels, 40 in our kennels in Cornwall 

and 50 in foster. You can imagine the bills for kennels and veterinary treatment are vast 

every month. 

The charity was very fortunate to be in a position to purchase Camelot Kennels in July 2023, and 

it is now the home of GSRE. We were very fortunate to have Dave Wardell and family join us to run 

the kennels and look after the dogs in our care. Camelot has also built up a strong team of local 

volunteers, and we also have students from the Duchy College attend for work experience. 

The majority of dogs come into our care from the council kennels where they have been abandoned 

by their uncaring and unscrupulous owners, having just 7 days before they can be put to sleep. 

Some pounds will endeavour to find the dogs a home or rescue space, but the reality is that 

many healthy dogs with no behavioural issues are killed every week simply because they 

are surplus to requirements. We believe every dog deserves a second chance. 

Our volunteers are our biggest asset and without their dedication, commitment, and support, GSRE 

would not be able to help as many dogs as it does. Every volunteer’s input makes a difference to a 

dog out there one way or another. 

• Contact Lizzy (07710) 276250 – lizzy@gsrelite.co.uk        http://gsrelite.co.uk  

Cornwall Air Ambulance NEW Sing it Home Album, 

to raise funds for a second helicopter, has hit the 

Official UK Charts. It reached number 11 in the 

download charts!  

You can still buy the album  

://cornwallairambulancetrust.org/sing-it-home-album/  

https://south-hill.co.uk/south-hill-santa-2024/
mailto:lizzy@gsrelite.co.uk
http://gsrelite.co.uk/
https://www.facebook.com/OfficialCharts?__cft__%5b0%5d=AZUbWjfYZALnkqXiinLQSmV__pPtPDQP6k2sguuF7MUC8mjrmXf_oJgJG8ZSTdJLGMLjF3QDzBx8uGF-eUuIJyL_gDsOelWrnvlLLzpoyfk8Xp7mGEDIJugXTO_sQ96ty-ig6pVptNuWFXGkHllKJnvVx9Jq8S4oDzdD487cg_c6tKWBkztUVeIEsXWtJ0txQhk&__tn__=-%5dK-R
https://cornwallairambulancetrust.org/sing-it-home-album/


 

Parish Hall Extension.  
 
Parking A site meeting was held on Sunday 

Dec 8th at 2:30pm when the hall committee 

invited people to come along and look at any 

options available. One proposal was to provide 

parking near the play area.  

 

You can still have your say email Hilary  

shphsecretary@gmail.com 

 

Want to join the EXTENSION sub group, led by 

Kim Howat email  w.howat1@btinternet.com  

Anyone can join.  

 

 

 

 

 

Hall for Hire. Availability.  https://www.southhillparishhall.org.uk/whats-on/  

If you have a significant date you’d like to hire the hall, don’t delay, book early. The 2025 

Calendar is already filling up.  Contact Paula bookings@southhillparishhall.org.uk 

 

 

Parish Hall Diamond Jubilee  

Community Celebrations. 

at The Recreation Field & Hall 

MAY 24th 2025 

 

Live Music, Food n Drink, Entertainment 

for all ages, Stall Holders, Car Booters. 

  

We’d like to have a Dog Show but need 

people to help run this …. Is that you!?  

 

Contact Hilary the Hall Secretary 

shphsecretary@gmail.com  

 

Our next committee meeting is on 

Monday January 13th 2025 7:30pm.  

 

 

 

mailto:shphsecretary@gmail.com
mailto:w.howat1@btinternet.com
https://www.southhillparishhall.org.uk/whats-on/
mailto:bookings@southhillparishhall.org.uk
mailto:shphsecretary@gmail.com


 

 

LOVE YOUR HOME EVENT 
Everyone welcome 

STAY WARM.  SAVE MONEY. STAY FOR A MEAL. 

Saturday February 15th  10am 
The Parish Hall Golberdon  

 
 

 

CEP will be offering impartial practical advice on how to save money on 
your energy bills.                     

Stay for a meal, Members & Non members welcome. 
Please book your meal so we can avoid any waste. 

email SHARE@south-hill.co.uk to book and any questions. 

 
 

Rural communities have higher fuel poverty levels due to low incomes and expensive or inefficient 

heating sources such as oil, LPG, or electric night storage heaters. This reliance on non-renewable 

energy contributes to high energy consumption and carbon emissions, exacerbating 

environmental challenges. 

                                           
Come and find out what solutions can work for you. 

 
We’re delighted CEP Community Energy Plus, are joining us, we have also invited neighbouring 

community energy groups to see what has worked for them and hear directly from the 

homeowners who have made changes.    

We have also invited S.W. Water to see their money saving devices. 

 

Following the event a meal will be served. We ask you book in advance so we have accurate 

numbers, last orders will be taken 4 days before… let us know of any dietary requirements, if you 

have to cancel please give us as much notice as possible.  

Thank You SHARE@south-hill.co.uk  

 
  

mailto:SHARE@south-hill.co.uk
mailto:SHARE@south-hill.co.uk


 
              

South Hill W.I 
 

 

Tuesday 7th January 2025 in the Parish Hall at Golberdon at 7pm 

welcoming ROB BARRATT a comic poet and singer from North Cornwall.  

 

This promises to be an entertaining and fun evening,  

to which Everyone is welcome - no need to be a WI member! 

 

 

 

PHEASANT WITH PLUMS  

Quick to prepare, and very delicious!  

Ingredients : 

1 pheasant 

1lb of plums  

Sea salt (Cornish, of course!)  

Crème Fraiche  

Method  

1 Wash the pheasant and wipe dry  

2 Put into a pan with the plums, sprinkle with salt, and heat gently  

3 DON’T ADD ANY WATER!  

4 Cover the pan and cook very slowly until the pheasant is tender  

5 Remove and de-bone the pheasant  

6 Remove the plum stones  

7 Return the pheasant meat to the pan, add some crème fraiche and gently re-heat before serving 

 

December’s meeting South Hill WI had their Christmas meal at the Royal Inn at Horsebridge. 

 
The Saturday Christmas wreath making day was cancelled and postponed until the following 

Tuesday due to the extreme weather. 
Members collected greenery from their gardens to bring. We had so much that I suspect that a lot 
of gardens are looking a little bare! In the end it all went well and some beautiful wreaths and one 

gnome were made and now decorate many local houses. 
 

     
                             
 



 

 

 
Keep up to date by joining the Facebook group or web page 

We haven’t heard if we’ve won the PLAYGROUND yet, but it’s looking good. 

 

 

RECYCLING FOR CHARITY project. 

To 

Green Meadows 

200 meters from 

Golberdon 

crossroads on the 

South Hill Rd 

OR Callington          

TESCO 
have a cage 

outside the store. 

http://www.facebook.com/groups/recycling.for.charity
http://www.south-hill.co.uk/charity-recycling


Busy time at St Sampson’s Church 

 

Once again our Carols by Candlelight was enjoyed by many and as always was a highlight of the 

year, singing carols and enjoying mulled wine.   

Sampson’s Supertots saw 23 children at their Christmas visit with singing, hearing the Christmas 

story and a visit from Santa. 

 

We had a 

wonderful river 

baptism in the 

Lynher. It wasn’t 

cold at all! 

Honest! 

 

 

 

 

In December our gutters and drains on the north side were renewed and restored by Ash Lamb 

and his team from Marlam Construction.  We aim to get the south side completed in 2025.   

The internal tower doors were removed for restoration and will come back looking glorious in the 

new year and the tomb recess in the chancel is scheduled for repair in May. 

More urgent, very much more urgent, is the roof! Ash has repaired and replaced many slipped 

slates and the condition is dire.   We have had a big puddle in the Manaton Chapel!  Temporarily 

fixed and we aim to get the Manaton Chapel roof replaced in March, quotes and funds permitting, 

but all the roof needs urgent attention.  We will be applying for Heritage lottery funding ASAP and 

fervently hope they will award us a sizable amount of funding. 

 

In February we aim to continue the bell restoration campaign to raise the rest of the funds to have 

our bells restored and back and ringing out. The five historic bells have not been heard and fully 

rung for over 50 years, due to the condition of the tower and their 

dangerous and derelict state.                                                                                                                               

The listed bells, four dating from 1698 and the newest and biggest 

(weighing around 8 hundredweight and measuring 36 inches in 

diameter) from 1831, have been dismantled and taken down from 

the tower and taken to the Taylor Bell Foundry in Loughborough.                                                                                                                             

Bell hanger Andrew Ogden said: " These are some of the oldest 

bells I have worked on and I look forward to re hanging them". 

Please donate here > StSampsonsChurchbells   

 

There is much planned for 2025: 

Barretts Privateers - February 5th   

 https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/barretts-privateers-tickets- 

Sam Sweeney Fiddle player from Bellowhead  - April 13th     (Tickets are selling) 

https://www.eventbrite.com  

Baroque concert - May 16th 

Summer Fayre - June 28th 

Services for January: 

Sunday 5th January 11.15 – Morning Worship 

Sunday 12 January  11.15 - Celtic Morning Worship 

Sunday 19th January 11.15 - Holy Communion  

Sunday 26th January 10am - café church,  make a St Bridget’s Cross 

                                                            

http://www.justgiving.com/campaign/StSampsonsChurchbells
https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/e/barretts-privateers-tickets-
https://www.eventbrite.com/e/943313113917?aff=oddtdtcreator


 

        

 

If households have more food waste than will fit in their outdoor caddy, they can put it out for collection 
in a compostable liner on top of their outdoor caddy.   

 

 

Check your collection here > https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/myarea  
 

 

 

 

 

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/myarea


Update. This planning application has been withdrawn.  
 

https://planning.cornwall.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?  

………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………… 

 

An online petition and a paper version are still available .

 

https://planning.cornwall.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?activeTab=documents&keyVal=SJEDXZFGGVZ00
https://chng.it/PRvD4HRMmk


 

Our parish clerk has now released this correspondence  

regards walk to school through Maders 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 There are no winter grit bins in the Parish, but the 
Parish Council do hold a supply of road salt for 

anyone that needs it.  
This is available for use on the public highway 

and not for private use.  
Please contact the parish clerk or one of the 

Councillors should you wish to spread some salt in 
bad weather conditions and delivery or collection 
can be arranged. 

Jodie does have a small emergency stash. 



South Hill Parish Council 

 
Details of the council meeting held on 17th December 2024 include the following topics: 
The meeting started with the open public session. The Lead Parish Hall Trustee for the proposed 

new hall extension, Kim Howat spoke. The hall committee are about to submit a planning 

application for the Parish Hall extension. The proposal will have a requirement for additional 

parking which will require a separate application. The Council agreed, in principle, to support this. 

You can contact Kim on w.howat1@btinternet.com   There were no other planning matters.  

 

Councillor Phil Seeva, our acting representative on Cornwall Council, reported on the pressure 

from our Government to grant permission to build more housing. However, the barrier to more 

homes is not Cornwall Council. It’s developers that nationally have permission to build over one 

million homes that have not been built yet. 

It’s been reported in the press that Treveth (Cornwall Council’s housing developer)  has gone bust. 

It hasn’t. The main objective of Treveth was to provide good quality social housing for residents of 

Cornwall, which it’s doing. It’s not scheduled to make a profit until 2036. 

 

Accounts: 

The Council’s budget for the next financial year was approved. It was agreed that the precept 

would need to rise from £11K to £12K to cover anticipated increases in costs and a small reserve 

for future projects.  

The Council has received a £14K  invoice from Openreach in connection with the fibre broadband 

project to Berrio, Egypt and Trewoodloe. This should be covered by a grant from Superfast 

Cornwall, the terms of the grant, require our Council to pay the invoice before claiming the grant 

and the grant offer ends at the end of this month.  

Update: Since the PC meeting, Cornwall Council have agreed to extend the Superfast Cornwall 

grant into the new year which will also give the Parish Council time to request a detailed invoice 

from Openreach.   

 

Footpaths: Quotations for trimming the footpaths were received and the cheaper quote was 

accepted. The recently installed new gate at Woodland House will need to be moved as it is 

obstructing access to the adjoining field. The farmer has kindly agreed to assist. 

 

Correspondence: Most communications from Cornwall Council are classified as Controlled. This 

means that these documents must be distributed or published in full with no editing. The public 

can request any documents here.  Documents classified as Confidential are for internal use only. 

 

Community Area Partnership report:  

The A30 Plusha junction has been closed to traffic turning east from the A3257 and a 50mph 

speed limit imposed as a result of the third fatal accident in 6 months. Cornwall Councillors have 

met with National Highways but there is no money for major changes to the junction so the cones 

will be there for 18 months and probably much longer. 

Updates on the work on Saltash Tunnel can be found here. 

A388 Road Safety Campaign 

Cornwall Council is launching a campaign to remind road users of the dangers on this notoriously 

dangerous stretch of road. The Parish Council was invited to contribute to the campaign. 

 

UPDATE FROM: Cllr David Skelton (for fully accurate information as to council meetings readers 

should consult the minutes of council meetings at www.south-hill-pc.gov.uk )  

 
All communication should be directed to Jenny Hoskin (Parish Clerk) Telephone 07810 234417 or 

email southhillpcclerk@gmail.com or write to Branston Farm, Bodmin Road, Bodmin PL30 4BB 
                       Next PC meeting January 21st 7:30pm start The Parish Hall. 

mailto:w.howat1@btinternet.com
https://www.south-hill-pc.gov.uk/data/uploads/464_440278421.pdf
https://nationalhighways.co.uk/our-roads/south-west/a38-saltash-tunnel-technology-upgrade/
http://www.south-hill-pc.gov.uk/
mailto:southhillpcclerk@gmail.com


 

                                                                                                         

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Josh Gosling,  

Maders Carpentry 

Tel. 07954 181042 

 

Blue Chip Fish & Chip Shop 

30A Fore St., Callington. 

Tel. 01579 384999 

 

David Skelton, Electrician 

Tel. 01579 382397 
Mob. 07776 386828 

 

Taw Valley Upholstery 

Coads Green 

Tel. 01566 786766 

 

Radford Plumbing 

Kitchen & Bathroom Fitting 

Tel. 01566 782070 

 

 

Folklore Hiking Sticks 

Andy Mounce Bray Shop 

Mob. 07500 158514 

 

Calli Pizza Café 

Callington Pannier Mkt 

Tel. 07861 312 661 

 

Yogurt Hair Design. 

Callington Fore St. 

Tel. 01579 383830 

 

Cameron Landscape Design/Build 

07383 455 091 

 

Pumpkin Pie Learning 

Bray Shop  
Call  07966 614 174 

 

Computing for Beginners 

In Home Tuition with Maria 

0788 277 2216 

 

Bawdens The Old Bakery and 

coffee shop Kelly Bray. 

01579 384195 

 

Smithy’s waste collection 

07754 097 968 

 

Mobile Foot Health Clinic  
comes to your home 

Call Clare 07963 995830 

 

Kevin Ede 
Meaders Cabinet Works  
& Kitchen Manufacturers. 

Tel. 01579 383160 / 384114 
 
Marlam Construction, Local Builder. 

Stonework, New Builds and more 
Call. 07946 235678 
 

SHARE Community Energy Group 
01579 382397 
 

Nicola, Rolling Waves Cornish 
Jewellery 
Tel. 07975 965361 

 

Clarkes Landscaping 

Driveways, Man & Digger Tel. 

07865 208262 

 

Trencrom Tree Services 
Matt McLoughlin Bray Shop 
Tel. 07762 131377 

 
Callington Slimming World 
Tel. 07463 929696 

 
Cornwall Tile Centre 
Pensilva Tel. 01579 362264 
 

Paint N Print New Rd. Callington  

Mob. 07708 455 918 
 

Rob Williams. Window cleaning 

Tel. 01579 384435 

 

Callington Fresh Produce stall  

South Hill & Redmoor Road junction  

Mob. 07813 157961 

 

PPP Electrical 
Local electrician  
Call. Paul 07969 765176 

 
Zumba with Liz Wednesday 

9:15am till 10am in the parish hall 
07484 157706 
 

H & H Osteopath 
CALLINGTON   07794 472252 
 

Radlands Building Supplies       
Kelly Bray 01579 350622 
 

ALL OUR ADVERTISERS   HERE 

Nick the Handyman 
Tel. 01579 384770 

Mob. 07715 606252 
 
AB Pest Solutions 

Tel. 07895 512874 
 
Keadeen Bed & Breakfast 

& Parkyn Place Campsite 
Tel. 01579 384197 

 

Fresh Carpet Cleaning 

Tel. 07905 188459 
0800 3893393 
 

Security Dynamics 
24- Hour Call Out 
Tel. 01579 389192 

Mob. 07735 362700 
 
Beech Auctions online 

Auction House South Hill Rd 
Tel. 01579 383129 
 

Tamar Valley Country Store, 
Kelly Bray Tel. 01579 382250 
Mob. 07918 854258 

 
Darren’s Cars, Taxi  
Tel. 01579 556141 

 
Dan Hunt, TV and Tech 
Installation, Repair & Support.  

01822 834638 
07779 253 719 
. 

Group Travel Trips & Hire 

Tel. 01208 77989 

 

I fix Kernow. iPhone 

Repairs Callington.  

Mob. 07484 858305 
. 

Gist Insurance Brokers 

Fore St. Callington  

Tel. 01579 383456 

 
Anita Hutt  

Personal Will Writing 

Tel. 01579 344 433 

 

Paper Phil Shop and 

Newspaper delivery 

New Rd Callington   

07980 296003 

 

Sid SPB Motors   

Buy, Sell, Restore. Trevigro 

07463 256 143 

 

Our advertisers are all local 

many live in the parish. 

https://south-hill.co.uk/local-advertisers/

